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Once again our meeting was well attended and again it proved 

to be varied and entertaining. Members continue to bring along 

a trove of photos and objects for Show & Tell segments. 

President Chris McQuellin welcomed several new and out-of-

town members, and guests including Nicole Barlow and Mat-

thew Dallinger who had brought along some photos from their 

collection. They hoped people at the meeting might be able to 

identify some of the subjects. 

Chris asked for answers to the Question of the Month carried 

over from last month and also reported on progress to obtain a 

quotation for re-pointing and cleaning work to be done on the 

Hume Monument at the Botanic Gardens as part of A&DHS 

50th anniversary. 

Michael Browne presented a succinct treasurer's report show-

ing the Society to be in a sound position financially. Michael 

noted the healthy balance in the general account was owing to 

prompt payment of annual subscriptions, interest from the in-

vestment account and proceeds from the successful antiques & 

collectables valuation day organized by June Shanahan. 

Bridget Guthrie gave an update on preparations for the Albury 

Base Hospital exhibition planned for the LibraryMuseum in 

March 2011. It will mark the 150th anniversary of the comple-

tion of the first Albury Public Hospital building in Thurgoona 

Street. The exhibition draws on the cataloguing and storage of 

the ABH heritage collection done by the A&DHS team and is 

supported by the ABH ex-graduates & employees association. 
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Vale roddy davies  

The Society acknowledges with sadness the 

passing of our former member, Roddy Da-

vies, on December 22. 

Roddy served as Treasurer for five years in 

the 1980s and 90s and supported his wife, 

Anne, over the many years she meticulously 

compiled the Bulletin.  

Several Society members attended Roddy's 

funeral at St Matthew's Church, Albury, 

where he had previously been a member of 

the choir.  

Sympathy is extended to Anne and their 

family. 
 

DOUG ROYAL  

Doug Royal conducted the inquisition about the 

Dallinger photos while Chris showed them on the 

big screen. Some information was added to what 

was known on 13 of the 19 photos shown, which 

was a good result. 

A photo of the Union Bridge showed the Albury 

Brewery building in the background. Jean Whitla 

was able to add that in 1919, the vacant building 

was used as a processing station where travellers 

from Victoria were interviewed prior to being 

taken to the isolation camp at the Albury Show 

Ground. Several years after this, the building was 

demolished and some of the bricks used in the 

Albury War Memorial. 
NOEL JACKLING  

Noel Jackling spoke briefly about the reason he 

wrote his history of classical music in Albury and 

cited several instances where readers had discov-

ered new information pertaining to their special 

interests. Noel had books available at a special 

price on the night. 
MARION TAYLOR  

New member, Marion Taylor, brought along a 

mystery box and offered a prize for the person 

who correctly guessed the contents. After many 

wide ranging guesses, a correct answer was 

given: wool samples. The eligibility of the prize 

winner was a bit suspect as he had once worked 

at Table Top Station where the box had origi-

nated. The box had been the property of James 

Mitchell Esq., son of Elizabeth Mitchell and the 

contents were an integral part of his merino stud 

program. (Picture below) 

The box had escaped destruction on two occa-

sions before being given to Marion, the current 

owner of the Table Top homestead. 

On the first occasion, 1964, the box was saved 

by a jackaroo when other records and objects 

were burned following sale of the property. 

Again, in 1984, the box was dragged smouldering 

from a shed destroyed in the Thurgoona bushfire. 

The box was given to Marion in 1994 by its res-

cuer whose dying wish was it be returned to Ta-

ble Top homestead. 

It is hoped Marion can speak at a future meeting 

on the history of Table Top Station and the pio-

neers of the district. 
JAN HUNTER  

Jan Hunter presented four small items: Ray Har-

risonôs account of a caper by a member of Harri-

sons Good Hardware who flashed a mirror into 

the eyes of Ivor Harrisôs workers who were paint-

ing the CML building. Ivor, a customer of Harri-

sons came down to the store found who had done 

the flashing and ñgave him a verbal roasting!ò 

The second item  also involved the CML, this 

time a photo that Bill Washington had found of 

Romley Evans in 1967 painting the flag pole on 

top of the building using a ladder tied to the pole 

for support with a piece of rope. 

Another photo supplied by Bill was of the erec-

tion of the Pollard Archway on the Lincoln 

Causeway named in honour of Wodonga Shire 

president Charles Pollard. 

Jean Whitla was able to add some information 

on Charles Pollard whom she said was known as 

óMr Wodongaô. Jean added that the arch was re-

moved when the Lincoln Causeway was widened 

to four lanes and the arch didnôt fit. It was stored 

in the council depot for many years before being 

re-erected at the entrance to the Wodonga Show-
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grounds. Charles Pollard was a foundation mem-

ber of the Show Society and its first president. 

His son Ray placed the last bolt joining the arch. 

Janôs final item was a plaque placed at Adam-

shurst in David Street in 2009 by former boarders 

of the building when it was the Albury High 

School Girlsô Hostel. (Picture previous page) 
PATRICIA STRACHAN  

Patricia Strachan brought a reminder of the 

Australian Senior Cadets in Albury prior to WWI 

in the form of a medal awarded to her father, Ca-

det H A Angel, 44th Battalion, as part of the 

Champion Team at the Brigade competition 

1913/14. (Picture above) 

Junior and senior cadets were part of the scheme 

of universal military training that was introduced 

by the Commonwealth government in 1911. Boys 

aged between 12 and 26 were required to register 

for training. On attaining the age of 18, cadets 

were required to serve the remainder of their obli-

gation in the militia. The scheme remained 

largely in place till 1929. 

Senior cadets (16-18) in Albury belonged to the 

44th Infantry Battalion. Many of the senior cadets 

of the pre-war era, including Cdt Angel, were 

caught up in the First World War. 
DOUG HUNTER  

Doug read an article about the Botanic Gardens 

in a recent copy of Out & About in Albury-

Wodonga, in which the statue at the Botanic Gar-

dens was referred to as the Virgin Mary. The 

statue is in fact Melpomene, the Muse of Tragedy 

in Greek mythology. It was presented to Albury 

in 1892 by  hotelier and alderman Charles 

Schmiedt, a man who had experienced much 

sadness in his own life. (See photo on page 8) 

 
HOWARD JONES 

Howard presented Chris McQuellin with a 

Transvaal two shilling piece dated 1897, (see 

picture below) in recognition of Chrisôs efforts 

in researching the death in action of Gunner 

Bernard Gowing during the Boer War. Howard 

believes the coin, featuring Paul Kruger on the 

obverse, was brought home to Wales as a sou-

venir by a returning serviceman. 

Howard also showed a fund-raising button 

put out by the World Council of Churches 

Aged Peopleôs home. 
ROMA FREEMAN  

Roma Freeman displayed an ice-cream scoop 

that had served many ice-creams to WWII ser-

vicemen at Freemanôs Caf®. Roma also had a 

milk thermometer, an instrument that was in-

stantly recognized by Ron Haberfield. 

Other speakers were Michael Browne, Jean 

Whitla, Joe Wooding and Chris McQuellin. 

Their contributions follow. 

 
Answer to question of the month  

Albury Drill Hall: where was it, when was 

it built and what happened to it? 

The Albury Drill Hall was built on what was 

known as the police paddock in Victoria Street. 

It was officially opened in May 1900 by the 

mayor, Alderman W J Billson. The timber 

framed and weatherboard clad hall measured 

18 metres by 9 metres. The roof of corrugated 

galvanised iron was carried on timber trusses. 

The distance from the timber floor to the under 

side of the truss was 4.5 metres. 

The equipment in the Hall when it opened in 

1900 included trapeze ropes, horizontal lad-

ders, parallel bars, a vaulting horse and spring-

board, Indian clubs, singlesticks, boxing gloves 
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and a rowing machine. Physical fitness and coor-

dination was given high priority, and no doubt the 

well equipped gymnasium was an attractive re-

cruiting enticement. 

The Drill Hall was home to Alburyôs citizen 

soldiers for a century, beginning with óHô Com-

pany 1st Infantry Regiment, NSW colonial mili-

tia, and ending with VMR Squadron 4th/19th 

Prince of Walesôs Light Horse Regiment, Army 

Reserve. 

Prior to WWI, a company of the 44th Infantry 

Regiment (Senior Cadets) shared the Hall with 

17th Battery Australian Field Artillery (AFA). 

Prior to WWII the Albury Battery, now desig-

nated 40th Battery AFA, shared the Hall with a 

company of the 59th Infantry Battalion. 

During WWII a number of army units sta-

tioned in the town used the Hall and other 

ancillary buildings that had been built over 

the years. 

In 1948, when the Citizens Military Forces 

(CMF) was raised, Albury was designated 

a Royal Australian Armoured Corps 

(RAAC) depot. Squadrons of the 8th/13th 

Victorian Mounted Rifles (VMR) served at 

the Victoria Street Drill Hall for the next 

48 years. For part of that time a large num-

ber of national servicemen from the city 

served with the Regiment. 

The depot in Victoria Street closed in 2000 

and the historic Drill Hall and other build-

ings dating from before 1939 were demol-

ished in 2004 and the site sold for redevel-

opment. 

Thus passed an era of Alburyôs history and with 

it, evidence of a regional communityôs close iden-

tification and connection with its military institu-

tion. 

 
The Princess Mary 1914 Christmas Gift  

By Chris McQuellin  

In November 1914, an advertisement was 

placed in the national press inviting monetary 

contributions to a 'Sailors & Soldiers Christmas 

Fund' which had been created by Princess Mary, 

the seventeen year old daughter of King George 

V and Queen Mary. The purpose was to provide 

everyone wearing the King's uniform and serving 

overseas on Christmas Day 1914 with a 'gift from 

the nation'.  

The response was truly overwhelming, and it 

Senior Cadets of the 44th Infantry Battalion photographed outside the Albury Drill Hall in 1914. 
Photo from the 8/13 Victorian Mounted Rifles Collection donated by Patricia Strachan 

Albury Drill Hall Victoria Street c.1951  


